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Swyncombe Parish Council    1 Russell’s Water, Henley-on Thames, Oxon RG9 6ES.  Tel:  01491 614946

                            Email:  swyncombepc@ymail.com Website: www.swyncombe.com 

 

MINUTES OF THE ‘REMOTE MEETING’ OF SWYNCOMBE PARISH COUNCIL 
HELD ON MONDAY 22nd JUNE 2020 AT 7PM

Present:

Councillors:
     Liz Longley (EL)

                                                                        Tracey Taverner (TT)


                                                        Peter Green (PG)

                                                                        Peter Willis Fleming (PWF)


                                                           Sam Fielden (SF)
In Attendance:                                             Peter Regent (PR)

District Councillor:                                       Anna Badcock

County Councillor:          
                       Steve Harrod            

Officer:
                                                        Kristina Tynan (KT)

14/20
Apologies for absence

There were none.
15/20
Chairman’s Remarks and to Note the Chairman’s Annual Report 


The following report was sent out on the 18th May 2020 and was noted.

I am very disappointed that I am unable to give you my Annual Report in person, but sadly this will have to do.  Due to the situation surrounding Covid 19, the current advice is to postpone our AGM until next year.  If this changes we will of course advise you.  This also means that there will be no elections or changes of Officers until next year. I will only be reporting April 2019 to April 2020 as is strictly correct so have omitted VE75, but I will say that it was wonderfully supported and well done to all those involved.  More next year!

The Village Hall at Russells Water


The Village Hall at Russells Water had a successful 2019. Finances are in good shape thanks to some generous donations, the 100 Club monthly draw, and 3 events which each made a profit.


The Village Hall End of Summer Party on 31st August was great fun as always, the Quiz Night on 23rd November was well attended and we all enjoyed a lovely supper and grappled with general knowledge questions, and finally the Christmas Party on Saturday 14th December where we enjoyed carol singing with the Swyncombe Choir and a visit from Father Christmas for the children. Hall bookings remain steady and we still have Pilates classes twice a week. The Luncheon Club continues to be popular and greatly appreciated and indoor bowling is regularly supported. Quite some time and effort was spent planning for a VE Day Party on May 8th which has had to be postponed. We do not have a definite future date yet. All in all, a good year and we hope to get back on track with plenty of energy once we are able to.


Shopping Bus Service


The service is run between Swyncombe, Nettlebed, Bix and Stonor with Pishill. There are 12 ladies using the bus on a regular basis. If anybody wants any more information, please feel free to ring Claire Harwood 01491 640805


Bonfire Night


This year the weather was abysmal, so numbers were down, and which meant that we made loss.  However, there was money in the pot to cover it.  We are hoping very much to hold the event as usual this November, but circumstances may dictate otherwise.  We will take a decision in September whether to hold the 2020 event.


Litter Blitz

The Litter Blitzes continue to be very successful both at Cookley Green, Park Corner and Russells Water.  Thank you to all those who take part, you help is much appreciated in keeping our Parish tidy. We are now taking full advantage of support from the SODC in terms of loan of equipment and collection of rubbish by the council after the events. I would also like to thank Sam Fielden and Graham Ryes Webb for the loan of the trailer for the Cookley Green Litter Blitz.


Flytipping


We have seen a surge in flytipping of late.  May I remind all that if you see some flytipping that you can report it on : www.fixmystreet.com  which is also available as an App on Smart Phones.  I have used the App many times myself and it is very user friendly or you can report it online on your return home.  


War Memorial


Continued thanks to Graham Ryes Webb and Nicola Perry for doing such a fantastic job on maintaining the War Memorial.  


Speed Signs and Speed Watch


Thanks to their hard work we amassed data on many speeding drivers.  This has enabled us to identify where the problem areas are, which are, the entrance to Park Corner from Nettlebed and the entrance to Cookley Green from Watlington.  As a direct result of all the data we have amassed from this exercise and the previous exercise organised by Highways, we have been able to present a good case that we need a Speed Control sign, otherwise known as SID, and painted 30 mph signs on the road at Park Corner.  We have agreed to purchase the SID with Cuxham and Watlington, which means we will share the sign and have it for 4 months per year. Our SID will be similar to the one at Crowmarsh Gifford that displays the speed at which you are travelling.  (Red for over the limit and green for under the limit.) We understand that moving signs aids their ability to control the speeds, meaning that this should stop those who regularly drive through the villages getting complacent. The SID also records speeds so we will have the opportunity to see how effective it is. 


The two sites for Swyncombe will be at the entrance to Cookley Green from Watlington and the entrance to Park Corner from Nettlebed.  Once we have the exact positions, we will be letting you know, we are working with Highways find the most efficient position for both. 


We have ordered the SID, which we will pay for at a cost of £1409 excluding VAT - which we can reclaim. Highways are picking up the not inconsiderable cost of installing the poles which I believe is some £1000 per pole, this largely due to the road management for Health and Safety of the installers. Covid 19 has not helped with the ordering process once we have more information, we will let you know.


Cricket Club


A report from Clive Goodall, Cricket Club Captain.


2019 was a good year for the Cricket Club and with 20 Sunday matches on the list we won 9, lost 7 and had 1 draw. 3 matches had to be cancelled due to weather or the opposition not being able to raise a side. Swyncombe had plenty of players for all fixtures. 


The fence around the pitch made a big difference, saving a lot of time looking for the ball in the hedge.


We also invested extra money to improve the wicket in the autumn and despite the very wet winter this is starting to show now. What a shame it looks like we are going to be very lucky to play even half of this season but judging by the banter on our WhatsApp group the players can’t wait to get started.


Covid 19


At last to the dramatic events of early 2020 that brought us into a Pandemic.  Extraordinary and enlightening times. I feel privileged to live in the Parish of Swyncombe. The sense of community, support and neighbourliness has been extraordinary.  From collecting prescriptions, the Five Horseshoes doing groceries, takeaways and generally acting as the Parish Hub, cake baking in Park Corner, clapping for the NHS across the Parish, at one point, even if we could not see one another, amazing Newsletters, email articles, WhatsApp Groups, supply of sour dough starter, Yoga classes, Pilates classes, shopping for neighbours, tennis balls for the sheep dogs, gardening advice, daily local flora and fauna articles, ad hoc deliveries from local businesses, phone calls to residents, VE 75 celebrations (more of which in next year’s annual report!) the list goes on.  Finally, to Graham Ryves-Webb for supplying the wonderful pleasure of seeing the lambs which gave us all the feeling that Spring was coming, and things would get better. We still have a long way to go with Covid 19, so please continue to stay alert and stay safe. Thank you to you all for showing what a community can do.  


Parish Councillors

I would very much like to thank my fellow Councillors for all their hard work and commitment. Firstly, Peter Green, for having taken on being Vice Chair.  I cannot thank him enough for his hard work and support over the last year.  Sam Fielden for his continuing work with the Police and Highways, which has been quite a challenge this year. Peter Willis Fleming for his tireless work with Planning which has also been busy this year. Tracey Taverner for all her work with the Village Hall which continues to go from success to success.  Lastly, and by no means least, Kristina, who keeps our Parish Council boat afloat.  Without her unstinting advice and support we would all be lost at sea. 


However, all these thanks from myself to the Parish Council sound very weak given the situation we now find ourselves in.  Your Parish Council has been working so very hard at keeping our several communities supported over this very difficult time, thank you for all your commitment and tireless work.

16/20 
To receive Declarations of Interest 

There were no declarations of interest notified.

17/20
Minutes of the Swyncombe Parish Council Meeting held on 2/3/2020to be signed as a correct record 

Resolved: That the minutes from the above meetings are a correct record of this meeting and that they be 
signed by the Chairman when possible.

The record of the Conference Call meeting held on 26th March was noted.

18/20
Matters arising from the Minutes/Previous Actions


War Memorial – the lettering has been done. We received grant from our District Councillor of £500 towards 
this work and Anna Badcock was thanked for this.
19/20
To formalise the position regarding the May Elections 2020


Resolved: That further to the Government Advice on Elections Swyncombe Parish Council agree to keep the Chair and Vice-Chair in place until May 2021. 

20/20
To receive reports from:

1. District Councillor – Anna Badcock

COVID 19 – AB said that at the start of Lockdown due to COVID 19, SODC went into emergency measures. 
Councillors stood down and went to help with their communities. Officers were seconded to help with the 
Emergency Team to ensure residents had help with various issues including getting in touch with all shielders to 
make sure they were safe and had everything they needed. Regarding the Planning Department, initially all work 
was stopped for a while but now Officers are working from home and all meetings are via zoom. Planning 
Applications are going ahead but site visits had stopped. At the planning meetings no one can speak but the 
Councillors and in some instances the District Councillor is able to speak and can call in applications if requested 
to do so by a Parish Council. However, at present only 4 people can decide whether this can be called which 
include the Chair and Vice-Chair of Planning and the Head of Planning, but the Chair of Planning can make this 
decision on his own. Comments on application can only be submitted in writing. AB said that if we wish an 
application to be called in there is only 10 days from its submission to be called in. Some SODC Councillors are 
objecting to this. With regards to a planning application for 13 High Street, Watlington the application process 
was so bad that a QC was commissioned to look at the process and he said in his opinion it was the worst 
application he had seen and that it was so bad it was actually illegal. Due to the emergency measures the Chief 
Executive has more power to make decisions and the officers’ role is more robust. There is a lack of public 
involvement at the present time.  AB suggested that the PC write to the Chief Executive to express our 
disappointment with the planning process. 

EL thanked AB for the traveller information received and to Emma Bowerman for dealing with specific sites 
in 
Swyncombe.

Spring Clean – EL asked if these would still be able to take place and AB said she would find out about this and 
 report back.
2. County Councillor – Steve Harrod 

SH said he has not been putting out monthly reports but is sending information to parish clerks as he receives it, 
so everyone is kept up to date. He said that OCC have done 110 miles of surface dressing in the County and 
improved the traffic system primarily in Oxford via an Active Travel grant from the Government. OCC have had a 
lot of front-line services including the Health Service to manage especially with regard to providing PPE. Most 
people are still working at home but there are a few people in the offices. Offices will open slowly and there will 
be change in how services are provided. SH said it has been more efficient using Zoom for meetings. OCC have 
had much more expenditure due to COVID 19 and has lost a lot of income and the projections are that OCC will 
short of £50M at the year end. The Government funding will not cover the costs and there may be some 
necessity next year to cut back some services that are not statutory ones. SH said that by changing the way 
things work this may lead to less cost to the County.

SID - Regarding the Parish Councils shared SID this is at present a low priority at OCC, but it will be done at some 
point when Officers who have been seconded onto Active Travel are back in their normal roles. SH has spoken to 
Cuxham PC about this issue.

Shopping Bus – SH will find out what is happening with this and will report back.


3. Thames Valley Police – No report 

 4. Cricket Club 

PR reported that the Cricket Club have a very active WhatsApp group and cricket members are practicing 
individually. It is hoped that some village cricket matches will be allowed to resume. The Cricket Club have been 
working with EL, PG and the Clerk regarding the Covid 19 Grant. Thanks, were given to the WPC for all their 
support. PR said that usually 50% of their income is from away days which are presently not happening. The 
Vice-President has stepped up again and the pitch is being used more than ever.

Resolved: That EL, PG and the Clerk to be delegated to authorise payments for items/works needed following a 
request from the Cricket Club.

21/20
Financial Matters: To receive the Balance of Accounts and Budget Update and to approve the list of Payments 


1. To receive the Balance of Accounts and Budget Update for 2020/2021 – Budget update will be done for the September meeting.
	Bank Balances as at 5th June 2020

	Current Account
	
	28294.69

	Reserve Account
	
	527.87

	Total
	
	 £                                 28,822.56 



2. To receive the End of Year Budget for 2019/2020 – This will be emailed out.


3. To approve the list of Payments: 


Resolved: That all payments on the next page would be approved.

	
	
	
	CHQ No
	Incl VAT
	VAT
	Excl VAT

	24/04/2020
	Cricket Club
	Cricket Club Main
	639
	500
	
	500

	13/05/2020
	Cricket Club
	Rent returned
	638
	1000.00
	
	1000.00

	13/05/2020
	Petty Cash
	Grass cutting
	639
	120.00
	
	120.00

	01/06/2020
	Came and Co
	Insurance
	640
	642.73
	
	642.73

	03/06/2020
	Abingdon Stone
	50%deposit for War M
	641
	351.00
	58.50
	292.50

	22/05/2020
	OALC
	Subscription
	642
	523.60
	87.27
	436.33

	22/05/2020
	Cricket Club
	Ins/Elec Work
	643
	1095.36
	
	1095.36

	   Totals

	
	
	
	4232.69
	145.77
	4086.92

	Money Received since 1/4/2020
	 

	28/04/2020
	Cricket Club
	100.00

	04/05/2020
	SODC Covid 19 Grant
	10,000.00

	Total
	
	 £                     11,000.00 



4. Pavilion Grant due to COVID 19 - We have received a grant and discussion needed on works needed to be 
done. To note that there will be no Business Rates until May 2021. See attached the SCC list of recommended 
works.

Resolved: That EL, PG and the Clerk to be delegated to authorise payments for items/works needed following a 
request from the Cricket Club.


5. Signatories on Accounts and Internet Banking


This is in the process of being done.
22/20
Planning Matters -EL


There are no planning application outstanding. Regarding the caravan in Russells Water the situation is being 
monitored daily and SODC are being kept informed.
23/20
Highway Issues SF


1. Traffic Calming and Park Corner –. Discussion of measures including white gates, roundels etc – Update 

2. Automated Signs 

Both these issues are on hold due to OCC Officers prioritising new road, cycleways and other measures to 


keep people safe during the current pandemic.
24/20
General Issues 

1. Travellers – To accept the paper on this written by the Chair and Vice-Chair – EL has circulated this

Resolved: That this report be accepted.

2. Tree Work – A quotation has been received from N Payne

Resolved: That we accept the quote for £350.00 for the tree works needed.


3. Litterblitz – The Litterblitz scheduled for 21/3/2020 was done by EL and Robert Elgood only. The next one 
is scheduled for 5th September and a decision whether to go ahead with it will be made nearer the time.

4. Coates Lane – new sign. The PC is only involved with the new sign and not any other works. This will be 
commissioned in due course.

5. Shopping Bus – PWF will find out about when this may re-start.

6. Website – KT to update.

7. Parish Portrait - PWF
said that he hoped to have something ready for June 2021.

8. SPC Land to be registered – KT and EL are looking into this. KT to check current land registry listing.

9. VE Day 75 – Friday 8th May 2020 – This was cancelled due to COVID 19
25/20
Correspondence 
26/20
Date of Next Meeting  


September – Date tbc
27/20
Other Matters for Discussion at the discretion of Chair

SODC Deep Clean - KT to check whether SODC are doing this again this year.
THERE BEING NO OTHER BUSINESS THE MEETING CLOSED AT 8.22PM
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